
 
District of Barriere 

COUNCIL REPORT 
 

Date:  May 27, 2024 
 

File:   530.20/Rpts 
 
 

To: Council  From:  T. Buchanan, Acting CAO 
 

 
Re:  Development Permit re: Cool Creek Application # DP-24-01 
        Lot A, District Lot 1483, KDYD, District Plan 33852 – 5114 Barriere Town Rd. 
 

 
Background: Properties located along the Yellowhead Highway Corridor are subject to 
District of Barriere Development Permit requirements for new or changing building exteriors 
and property layouts. The Development Permit process is as follows:  
 

✓ Application submitted 
✓ Staff review & recommendations/requirements communicated to applicant (if any)  
✓ Amended application (if applicable) reviewed by staff  
✓ Staff prepares report to Council  
✓ Council consideration of Application  
✓ Council can either approve the permit as presented; or 

o Council can require amendments to the presented proposal which can be agreed 
upon by applicant at that meeting and the permit can be approved as amended; 
or 

o Council can require amendments to the presented proposal which the applicant 
can consider, make amendments and staff can re-present the application at a 
future Council meeting.  

✓ Once approved, staff prepare the permit and land title registration.  
 
This process is not the same as a rezoning or OCP amendment process that involves public 
notice, a public hearing or 100m radius notification.  
 
Discussion:  A Development Permit application has been submitted by the owner of 5115 
Barriere Town Road, located in the Barriere Industrial Park. This property is appropriately 
zoned with dual zoning of Highway Corridor Commercial (C2) / Industrial (I), for this proposed 
development.   
 
This property has remained largely vacant or used for unsightly storage items for many years. 
The new property owner has submitted a Development Application for a Commercial Card 
Lock. The property will be cleared of unsightly overgrowth and debris, partially paved to ensure 
sufficient dust suppression and attractively fenced where appropriate. The developer’s site 
plan is included in this report.  
 
Staff have reviewed and approved the developer’s plans for site drainage which will include 
catch basins, an oil/water separator and a drywell.  
 



 
 
Due to this property’s proximity to a highway intersection under Ministry of Transportation and 
Infrastructure (MOTI) this application was subject to Ministry review. MOTI has confirmed that 
given that the approximate development footprint size is 800 square meters and the threshold 
for a Ministry to sign off on a Development Permit must be at least 4500 square meters, that 
the Ministry has no issues from this perspective. At this point, the Developer and MOTI are 
confirming that there will be minimal impact to Highway 5. Therefore, staff are recommending 
that the approval of this Development Permit be subject to any traffic flow amendments that 
may be requested by MOTI in order to mitigate any traffic impacts to Highway 5 prior to the 
registration of the approved Development Permit. 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
Recommendation: THAT the approval of Development Permit No. DP-24-01 Cool Creek 
for 5114 Barriere Town Road, be subject to any traffic flow amendments that may be 
requested by MOTI in order to mitigate any traffic impacts to Highway 5 prior to the 
registration of the approved Development Permit. 
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